Message issued by the African participants of the SECAM-ICMC Consultation Meeting on Migrants held in Rome from 16-17 November, 2010.

Preamble 

We, participants from Africa during a two-day consultation on migration, have discussed a number of issues on the theme: “The New Faces of Migration in Africa – Root Cause, Challenges, Perspectives from the Second African Synod and the Role of the Church in Africa”.

We are grateful to SECAM and ICMC for having organized this important meeting which brought together participants from 22  National and Regional Episcopal Conferences of Africa, resource persons from within and outside Africa. We were also honored by the presence of His Eminence, Polycarp Cardinal Pengo, President of SECAM and  Archbishop Gabriel Mbilingi, Second Vice President of SECAM and Chairman of Justice Peace and Development Department of SECAM as well as the President and Secretary General of ICMC, Messrs John M. Klink and Johan Ketelaars, respectively.
We wish to address this message to the international community, ICMC  and to ourselves  as Africans. 

Root Causes of Migration 

In the last fifty years or so the people of Africa have faced enormous challenges regarding migration. The root causes of migration within Africa and towards other countries in Europe, North America and the Middle East lie more on poor governance, bad economic policies, socio-political injustices, wars, religious conflicts, poverty and lack of employment opportunities. It is estimated that there are about 200 million migrants throughout the world with a quarter of that number coming from Africa. 

To the International Community 

Inasmuch as we appreciate the problems that face a number of countries that have a high influx of migrants and their rights of such states to curb this phenomenon,  we wish to remind them of the basic human rights as stated in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, Article 13: (1) Everyone has the right to freedom of movement and residence within the borders of each state, and (2) that everyone has the right to leave any country including their own. We therefore condemn the many prejudices and maltreatment that are meted out  against migrants particularly those from Africa. We are appealing to the countries concerned to apply their laws on migrants justly and fairly. They should not just build barriers to prevent people from migrating but to urge the developed countries to help African Countries solve their economic and socio-political problems. 

To African Governments   

The problem of migration by Africans to a large extent is due to poverty, wars and lack of jobs. To this end we wish to appeal to our Governments to strive to create a climate of security and freedom and other necessary conditions in terms of good governance, promotion of democratic principles and job creation to dissuade their citizens from leaving their countries in order to minimize if not eliminate migration altogether.  We have to understand that migration being a direct outcome of poverty and social disorder also disrupts the achievement of economic development through brain-drain or loss of skilled workers or professionals. 

To the Church in Africa 

From this meeting we have stressed that the stranger in another land is not to be seen as a threat but to be seen as a child of God. As a church there is a need for us to seriously apply the Teaching of the Church on migration with particular reference to: “Erga Migrants Caritas Christi” of 2004; Pastoralis Migratorum Cura” of Pope Paul VI and the recent encyclical of Pope Benedict XVI, Caritas in Veritatae. 

We are more than convinced that the migrant in most cases contributes to the development of the community in which they reside. In the religious sphere migrants support the evangelisation efforts of the  local Church.
The church should therefore continue to exercise her prophetic role in finding solutions to what makes someone a migrant and pay attention to the human rights and social dignity of these brothers and sisters of ours. 

A Call for Collaboration, Cooperation and Networking 

Thanks to the fruitful and frank exchanges that took place during this meeting we have come to understand and appreciate the invaluable work that ICMC, Caritas Africa and other bodies are doing for the people of our continent particularly in the realm of migration.
It is in recognition of these efforts that we are kindly urging these organisations – ICMC, Caritas Africa, Caritas Internationalis, the Pontifical Council on Migrants and Itinerent Peoples, Catholic Relief Services and other Catholic organisations to have a synergy of activities by harmonizing their operations in Africa through close collaboration and cooperation with SECAM. This call does not in any way mean a merger of these bodies but a felt-need and cry of our people for a common platform for the use of resources of these organizations. The church has to make the best and possible use of the human, material, financial and spiritual resources available to her. 

Pledge and Gratitude
We pledge to work with Civil  Society Organisations and indeed with government organizations and in particular the African Union to inform or educate our means to inform or educate our fellow Africans about the negative effects of migration – what it means to live in a country other than one’s own. They have to be made to understand that it is not as rosy as they probably imagine it to be in Europe, North America and the Middle East.
In conclusion, we wish to express our sincere thanks and gratitude to SECAM and ICMC for organising this first African Consultation with financial support from ICMC. Whatsoever you do to the least of my brethren, that you do unto me (Mt 25:40). We look forward to closer collaboration between SECAM and ICMC. 

May the blessing of the almighty God be with us all. 

Rome, November 17, 2010. 
